	



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 27 January 2009 starting at 6.30pm

Present:

Councillor E M H Ranson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Resources, Director of Community Services, Director of Development Services, ICT Manager.

773
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillor S Hirst 

774
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 18 November 2008 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

775
MATTER ARISING – MINUTE 603

The Chairman asked whether there was any progress with the establish of a partnership based approach to climate change.  The Director of Development Services replied that work was progressing on this and a report would be submitted to a future meeting.  

776
REVENUE BUDGET 2009-2010

The Director of Resources asked Committee to agree a revised revenue budget for 2008-09 together with a draft revenue budget for 2009-10 for submission to the Special Policy and Finance Committee on 10 February 2009. 

He informed Committee that the revised budget was £68,540 lower than the original estimate.  A comparison between the original and revised budgets for each cost centre was detailed for Committee’s attention.  

This estimated underspend was due to a variety of factors including the transfer of strategic housing and savings made on concessionary travel.

With regard to the draft revenue budget for 2009-10 he informed Committee that there were a number of potential problems which could have a significant impact on the budgeting including the 2008-09 pay award, residual costs following housing stock transfer, growth items from Service Plans, costs/savings from Longridge Sports Centre/gymnasium, Castle Museum revenue costs and concessionary travel.

He reminded Members that his forecast did not include any additional items that might be requested by Committee or take into account revenue implications of the Capital Programme.  He informed Committee that the budget working group and Policy and Finance Committee had asked Committees/officers to find savings in the revenue budget and consider any growth items very carefully.  The Director of Resources then went through each budget heading for 2009/10 highlighting the ones with the most significant variations.  Members then discussed the budget for 2009-10 and asked a number of questions relating to specific items.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
approve the 2008/09 revised and 2009/2010 original revenue budgets as set out in the report;

2.
submit the revenue budgets to the special Policy and Finance Committee meeting on 10 February 2009;  and

3.
approve the proposed fees and charges as set out at Annex 1 to these minutes.

777
REVISED CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2008-2009 AND PROPOSED PROGRAMME 2009-2014

The Director of Resources submitted a report asking Committee to approve the revised programme for the current year and to consider the future five years capital programme for this Committee.  He highlighted the main differences between the original programme and the revised programme.  He pointed out that it was highly unlikely that there would be significant expenditure on the Roefield scheme in the current financial year.  He then explained the schemes for 2009/2014 that had been put forward by officers and gave detailed information on each of the new schemes.  He informed Committee that these would require further consideration by both budget working group and the Policy and Finance Committee.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
approve the revised Capital Programme for 2008-2009 as set out in Annex 1;  and

2.
approve the future five year programme for 2009-2014 as set out in Annex 2.  

778
RIBBLE VALLEY STRATEGIC PARTNERSHIP

The Director of Development Services submitted a report which asked Committee to make provision for the continued development and success of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership (RVSP).  The report traced the background history of the Strategic Partnership which had been formed in 2001.  It pointed out that in 2005 the Council had taken the option to collect council tax at an increased rate from second homes using the funds raised to allow the appointment of a full time dedicated officer to drive forward and manage the partnership.  The structure of the partnership had evolved since its early days and now had a 17 person board and a code of practice/constitution endorsed by the Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Committee in 2008.

Lancashire County Council had carried out an investigation in 2008 into the operation of all second homes funded Local Strategic Partnerships across the county.  The results of that investigation were received towards the end of the year with the key outcome being that the County Council would continue to allow its second homes money to be used to support the activities of district Local Strategic  Partnerships subject to a protocol formally agreed by the relevant district councils.  In 2006 the authorisation of funding expenditure in line with the wishes of the RVSP Board was delegated to the Director of Development Services and that opportunity was replicated in the current protocol.

The Director of Development Services also reported on the impact of the dedicated full time officer which had allowed the development of the Strategic Partnership and its feeder thematic groups to work in a more coordinated way contributing hugely to implementing the sustainable community strategy and integrating the actions of all the key voluntary and public sector partners.  He strongly recommended extending the current contract of the Partnership Officer for a further three years to February 2013.  Finally he reported on the changes and additions incorporated within the proposed protocol and set out a reporting timetable for the Strategic Partnership to report to both Policy and Finance Committee and Lancashire Locals.

Members then discussed the report and proposal protocol in some detail; they felt that decisions on the use of money raised through the Council Tax on second homes and any of the reward grant under the Local Area Agreement should be authorised by the Policy and Finance Committee.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
agree that Ribble Valley Borough Council shall continue to collect the maximum council tax on second homes for the next three financial years (2009-2010 until and including 2011-2012);

2.
extend the fixed term of the Partnership Officer post for a further three years until February 2013 subject to clarification from Personnel on the details of the fixed term contract;

3.
agree the reporting timetable detailed in paragraph 3.7 subject to detailed dates of the relevant Committee meetings;

4.
receive the details of expenditure and activity on the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership for the period to January 2009;  and

5.
agree that the authority for the expenditure of the second homes funding and the LAA reward grant “Second Homes” money should be dealt with by Policy and Finance Committee in future. 

779
SERVICE PLANS

Committee considered five Service Plans produced by service managers in the Resources Department.  These plans are:

Revenues and Benefits

Financial Services

Computer Services

Legal Services

Corporate Services. 

Each Service Plan considered the issues facing the individual services for the forthcoming three year period 2009-2010 and included a comprehensive action plan for tasks to be completed.  Any growth items or savings identified which were approved by Members would be considered as part of the Council’s overall budget setting process.

RESOLVED:
That the five Service Plans listed above be approved as set out. 

780
NEW CONSTITUTION FOR LANCASHIRE LOCALS RIBBLE VALLEY

Committee considered a report submitted by the acting District Partnership officer for Ribble Valley on the main changes to the joint Committee constitution for the Lancashire Locals Ribble Valley and, in particular, how these could reflect local priorities.  Members then discussed this report and the Chief Executive explained why Appendix 1 had not been included within the Agenda papers.

RESOLVED:
That this matter be deferred to a future meeting of this Committee.

781
SHARED SERVICE CONTACT CENTRE

The Council’s ICT Manager referred to Minute 448 of Policy and Finance Committee dated 23 September 2008 and submitted a report prepared by the former Corporate Services Manager together with his own covering report for consideration.  

He commented that following the departure of the Corporate Services Manager in December 2008 subject to approval by Personnel Committee and this Committee, line management responsibility for the Contact Centre would be transferred to the ICT Services Manager.  A review of the Contact Centre’s present situation was being undertaken to establish the best way forward.  However, initial findings were as follows:

(i)
there should be no immediate expansion into other areas of the Authority until the existing functionality was working effectively;

(ii)
the customer relationship manager (CRM) system had not currently been rolled out into the back offices which meant that calls received by the Contact Centre could not have an effective resolution and closed documented;

(iii)
the reporting capabilities of the system did not give adequate information for resource planning;

(iv)
although the Contact Centre was managing to answer a large proportion of queries at the first point of contact, the rest were basically being logged and transferred to other departments;

(v)
level B reception staff already have the capacity to act as a telephone call overflow for the Contact Centre;  and

(vi)
casual staff had been recruited to hand staff shortages and peak call period.

He gave details of how he would tackle these matters in the form of a short term plan.  A further report would be submitted to the next meeting of this Committee in March.  

Members asked a number of questions, particularly around the change in direction in relation to the Contact Centre management.  It was also noted that this report had been considered and approved by Personnel Committee at its recent meeting. 

RESOLVED:
That Committee support and approve the proposed short term plan with a proviso that a progress report be bought to Committee either on 24 March 2009 or a future meeting outlining a plan for the next twelve months.

782
RIBBLE VALLEY EMPLOYMENT LAND AND RETAIL STUDY – CONSULTANT’S REPORT

The Director of Development Services referred to this report which had previously been considered by Planning and Development Committee in November 2008.  That Committee had considered that a number of issues raised were of importance to Policy and Finance Committee and it was therefore resolved that the recommendations of the consultants with regard to Clitheroe town centre and employment land be referred to this Committee for its comments.

Following consideration by that Committee it was previously agreed to work jointly with Lancashire County Developments Limited (LCDL) and the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership (RVSP) to engage consultants to carry out a piece of work that would support the core strategy of the Local Development Framework. This piece of work would also inform the Council’s Regeneration and Economic Development Work and delivery of the Sustainable Community Strategy Objectives.  An executive summary of the report identified the following items:

· With regard to employment land the report identified there was a need to bring forward employment land and that provision would need to be made over the forth-coming plan period for additional land of an appropriate kind.

· There was an apparent mismatch between available land for general business development and the needs of that sector compared to high levels of land identified for B1 office use.  There was also concern regarding the time frame with which sites were being brought forward.  

· The Consultants had recommended that the Council should consider direct land acquisition in order to support the delivery of economic growth.

· The Consultants also undertook a retail study to inform the LDF retail policy, in particular the need for any additional floor space over the next ten years and a health check of each centre;  and 

· Whilst each of the centres had issues to address, by far the most significant was seen as the need to deal with the risks to the long term health of Clitheroe as a priority.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
endorse the preparation of the master plan for Clitheroe, including the proposed appraisal for a mixed use development focussed on Clitheroe Market area and provide comments to the Planning and Development Committee as appropriate,  and

2.
give consideration to the principles of the Council requiring employment land in support of long term economic development, goals and ask the Chief Executive in conjunction with the Chairman of Policy and Finance Committee to convene a working group consisting of five Councillors to consider the matter in more detail with a view to reporting back to this Committee as soon as practicable.  

783
ENERGY EFFICIENCY – VIREMENT OF CAPITAL FUNDS

The Director of Community Services reported that the Council had undergone a programme of energy efficiency improvements in the Council buildings.  These had led to significant improvements in the terms of efficiency, leading to a reduction in fuel demand and, consequently, to reductions in the Council’s carbon footprint.  One measure that the Council had undertaken over the past three years have been a programme of replacement of the original ceilings throughout the Council’s offices by a more efficient design funded from the Council’s capital programme.  This had usually been accompanied by the replacement of a previous generation of energy efficient lighting by lighting to more current standards.  

He further reported that, as a result of a flooding incident over the Christmas period, there had been extensive damage to carpets on Level B of the Council Offices and ceilings on Level A.  The cause of the flooding had been identified and rectified and an insurance claim had been submitted.  It was suggested that whilst the appropriate contractor was on site it would be more cost effective if we were to continue with our programme of replacement of ceilings at the same time.  

Civic Suite Replacement Boiler - in the current year’s capital programme there was a provision of £98,000 for a replacement boiler and associated energy efficiency works to the Civic Suite.  Through the tender exercise and negotiations with the successful tenderer the Council had been able to achieve substantial savings against the budget.  It was anticipated that the final cost of the boiler scheme would be £52,300 which left a saving of around £46,500.  

When the new members’ room was created in the Council offices early this year it was intended that this work could be funded from these savings.  It is anticipated that final cost of the scheme was £10,020.  This would leave a balance of savings on the boiler scheme £36,480.

It was proposed, therefore, that this sum be vired to support other energy efficiency measures to the Council buildings in the form of replacement to the existing ceilings.

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree that £36,480 of the capital budget allocated for replacing the boilers and energy efficiency works to the Civic Suite be vired towards energy efficiency measures in the Council buildings.

784
HEALTH AND SAFETY (OFFENCES) ACT 2008

Committee considered a report on the implications for the Council of the Health and Safety (Offences) Act 2008.  The main element of the Act were to raise the maximum fine that may be imposed in a Magistrates’ Court from £5,000 to £20,000 for most health and safety offences.  It also made imprisonment an option for more offences in both Magistrates’ Courts and in the Crown Courts.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

785
SURGERY DISPENSING

Committee received a report on the Government’s response to objections to changes in the rules governing which GP practices in England could dispense drugs directly to patients.  Committee were reminded that the Council had approved a Notice of Motion recommending that there be no change to current rules governing surgery dispensing as this would have a detrimental effect on rural communities.  The Notice of Motion was supported by general practitioners from the Castle Medical Group, rural doctors and residents across the Valley.  On 16 December 2008 the Government announced that, following the strength of response and feeling against the proposals, there would be no change to the current arrangements of GPs dispensing medicines to their patients.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

786
REVENUES AND BENEFITS GENERAL REPORT

The Director of Resources reported on the following:

(a)
National Non Domestic Rates (NNDR)

(b)
Council tax

(c) 
Sundry debtors

(d)
Housing benefits (Performance)

(e)
Housing benefits (Fraud)

(f)
Housing benefits (Over payment and changes to the work load in the 
Housing Benefits Section).

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

787
NATIONAL LAND AND PROPERTY GAZETTEER UPDATE

Committee received an update report on the progress being made on work on the National Land and Property Gazetteer.
 Committee were informed that following initial matching it was found that there were some 7,000 anomalies and the IT team had created a very successful system to enable the data to be checked and simply recorded, including access to the system from peoples’ homes.  A team of 12 officers undertook this work over the Christmas break.  This work had enabled the bulk of the anomalies to be reviewed and corrections identified.  There were currently around 20% of the anomalies that could not be resolved in this process.  These 1,000 would require further research and, in most cases, will only be resolved by a site visit.  Members queried whether Ward Councillors could help with any unresolved cases.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

788
MINUTES OF BUDGET WORKING GROUP

The minutes of the Budget Working Group held on 16 October and 3 December were submitted to Committee for information.

789
PENNINE LANCASHIRE LEADERS AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE (PLLACE)

The minutes of the PLLACE meeting held on Thursday, 20 November 2008 were submitted to Committee for information.  

790
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the following items being exempt under Category 1 of Schedule 12a of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

791
REPLACEMENT OF DIRECTOR OF RESOURCES

The Director of Resources submitted a report to Committee advising them on the reappointment of the now vacant post of Director of Resources once he became Chief Executive in April 2009.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve

1.
the post of Director of Resources be filled in accordance with the timetable above;

2.
that the changes relating to the management arrangements for the Legal Services Section and Contact Centre as set out in his report be approved;  and

3.
that a small sub Committee be chosen to appoint a new Director of Resources consisting of five Councillors.  

792
REPLACEMENT OF CORPORATE SERVICES MANAGER

The Director of Resources reported on the replacement of the Corporate Services Manager who had left the Authority in December 2008.  He referred to earlier discussions in relation to the future management of the Contact Centre and reported that he had submitted this report to Personnel Committee for their consideration and approval.

RESOLVED:
That Committee agree 

1.
that the Corporate Services Manager post be left vacant until a full assessment is carried out of the Corporate Services Section;

2.
the responsibility for the management and development of the Contact Centre be transferred to the IT Manager;  and

3.
that the other duties of the Corporate Services Manager set out above be temporarily assigned to the Corporate Policy Officer.

The meeting closed at 8.36pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).
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